Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
June 28, 2020 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Dane Byers; Ellie Cale; Yogi Gillette; Mary Knapp; Judy LePera; Melodie Davis; Becca Lowrance; Frances Sale; Abby Streibig; Bill Wilson; and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative. 
Absent/Excused: Chris Carlberg.  A quorum was present. Approved.
Guests Present:  Kate Hoffmeyer (member of the Explorer’s Class wishing to join Trinity) and DeAnne Chenoweth (to discuss technology issues regarding Jim Atwood’s celebration of life service)
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order with prayer at 4:00 pm.
Devotional:  Melodie led a devotional time based on the role of the church.  Session members read various scriptures describing the founding of the church, its role, and its members’ charge in the world.  She related this to the difficulties of Trinity and other churches being able to do this, given the state of the world today.  
New Member Examination and Welcome:


Kate Hoffmeyer completed the Explorer’s Class previously and now wished to join by reaffirmation of faith.  Kate grew up attending an Evangelical Lutheran church in Keezletown.  She moved out of state for college and moved back to Virginia six years ago.  She feels that Trinity has views/positions similar to hers. She sees her gifts as including musical abilities and is willing to serve as lay leader.  Kate has recently worked as Spanish medical interpreter at RMH but now is taking pre-requisite classes at Blue Ridge Community College toward becoming a Certified Nurses Assistant, which will give her the patient contact hours she needs to eventually pursue a Physician’s Assistant master’s program at JMU and Mary Baldwin University. 
In response to questions from Stephanie, Kate reaffirmed her profession of faith.  Dane moved, and Mary seconded, that the Session receive Kate into membership at Trinity by reaffirmation of faith.  Approved.  All present expressed their thankfulness to God for bringing Kate into Trinity’s family. Kate will be presented to the congregation at a date to be determined.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Numerous prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation were shared and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.

Approval of Docket:  Approved as distributed, 
Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from the Stated Session Meeting on May 17, 2020 were approved as distributed. 
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed virtually during online worship on Sunday, June 14, as approved by Session electronic vote in May.   Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) The Reverend Dick Bethune died on May 24.  Details of an online Celebration of Life service will be announced at a later time.
3) The Reverend Jim Atwood died on Friday, June 26.  Details of his Celebration of Life service will be announced at a later time.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Session Action:
1) COVID Task Force Update – The Task Force continues to meet regularly, review the best available data and requirements regarding COVID-19, and plan for a few outdoor events.  The Task Force has also discussed the possibility of planning an open house of sorts once the construction is completed, with precautions in place to keep people moving through and maintaining physical distancing between households.  Given that, Stephanie requested permission from the Session for the Task Force to move forward with planning events that do not involve congregating inside the building, to include the ones listed in the update as well as potential venues for clothes distribution that would be done in a similar fashion – drive-through and contact-free.  The Task Force would come back to the Session with any recommendations involving groups - outside groups or small groups of Trinity folks - meeting inside the church house.  After discussion, Dane made, and Frances seconded, a motion to approve moving ahead with Pictures at the Pavilion with Pizazz (July 14, 7-8pm), a hymn book drive-by (August 1, 3-5pm), and permission for Task Force to plan other outside activities for Trinity-sponsored activities without needing Session approval.  Approved.  The full Task Force update is included as the pastoral note in the July Nous.  
2) Memorial Service for Jim Atwood – The family of Jim Atwood has requested permission to hold a Celebration of Life service at Trinity during the week of July 13-16.  It is important to them to have an in-person service for the family in a worship space.  In addition, there would be a small group of family who would be present in the Commons during the service, which would also be livestreamed for other family and friends to watch.  Our tech crew worked out a floor plan to accommodate nine family members and two worship leaders, plus two musicians and three tech persons in the sanctuary.  The Session discussed other issues such as the use of masks; social distancing from musicians, speakers, and each other; entering and leaving the church house; use of restroom facilities; and sanitizing/cleaning before and after the service.  However, it was noted that livestreaming the service and projecting on a screen in the Commons would create a time delay that would not be acceptable for those in the Commons or for the actual recording of the service.  Linda made, and Judy seconded, a motion to approve holding the service in the sanctuary, but not allowing additional persons to view the service from the Commons.  Approved.  
 [Note: The family later decided to hold this service at a church in Wilmington, NC where Jim had served as an interim, Roxana had some family connections, and interment is planned.]  However, this request also pointed out the need for training additional persons to run the technology needed for such events.  
3) Anti-racism Work – As approved by the Session by electronic vote, Trinity has purchased four “Black Lives Matter” signs to be placed in the church yard.  Stephanie noted that, while words matter, they are not enough. She has also drafted a document for Session consideration that is based on a statement by Angela Davis: “In a racist society, it is not enough to be non-racist. We must be anti-racist.” Given the unique history of the Presbyterian Church, it is even more important for us to commit to the hard work of anti-racism, now and long after the headlines change.  Seeking not to reinvent the wheel, two paragraphs of the draft document borrow heavily from our siblings at Fourth Presbyterian Church in Chicago, IL.  Stephanie requested that Session receive it as a starting point for conversation, raise any initial questions or simple edits, and then return to it next month. It is hoped that the final document would be adopted as a statement of the church, included in our by-laws, linked on our website, circulated to members, and held before us as a continuing challenge in this work.  
For Information: 
1) When Stephanie is out of the office in July, Rebekah Nolt will receive pastoral care calls and work with Susie Phend for coverage as needed.  Rebekah will also be preaching, pre-recorded, on July 19; tech and music volunteers will pre-record the other parts of the service, giving everyone that Sunday off.
Upcoming Dates:
1) 2020 Vacation - Sunday, March 15; July 17-25; August 10-15 (office days from March); November 20-28; one week TBD (Carryover to 2021?)
2) 2020 Continuing Education - August 3-9 (preaching conference), one week TBD
3) Service to the Church: January 2-5 (Montreat College Conference)
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Marks Groups and House Churches  


Reaching Out 








Judy LePera
1) The house church is now meeting online and organizing notes, cards, and phone calls to reach out to those isolated or in need.  It is also giving cards to members to write to others.
Sanctuary








Frances
1) Sanctuary continues to meet every week over Zoom and continues to support the New Bridges Relief Fund for immigrants who are not eligible for the new government stimulus checks. They also continue to help immigrants fill out immigration documents over telephone.  They have reached out to an African-American church in Harrisonburg and are excited about connecting with them.
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands is not meeting in person right now but is continuing to knit and crochet prayer shawls. Several prayer shawls, lap robes, and a shoo box have been shared with others.  A Zoom meeting is planned for our regular July gathering.
Backpack 








Dane

1) The back-pack program is on hold until members know the school system’s plans.
Myrtle 









Stephanie, Linda
1) The Myrtle marks group will have a coaching session with Olivia Haney on Tuesday, June 30.
2) The group has held several online congregational conversations about its Centering Space, is developing a new website, and is conducting online Lectio Divina sessions twice a week.  It is also exploring a number of other online “spiritual hub” initiatives it might pursue over the next several months, including an online course on “Lament” led by Mark Dewey.
Clothes Closet 







Melodie
1) The Clothes Closet is closed for the present.  Janet is exploring other options for providing clothes for children.
Dinner Church








Chris
1) Dinner Church is on hold for the foreseeable future because of coronavirus restrictions.
EDED









Bill 
No report
Seasonal Teams 
For Session Action:

1) The Harvest Team requested that the local 25% of the Global Peace and Witness Offering received on World Communion Sunday be designated for the New Bridges Immigrant Relief Center.  Approved.
For Information:
1) The Pentecost Team is continuing to plan and implement activities for the summer.  The worship services based on “Unraveled” have been very well received.
2) August 9 - “Wild Goose Sunday” will be celebrated on August 9.  There will be no worship at the church house, but the Pentecost Team will compile a list of online worship options, encourage folks to “attend,” then facilitate a conversation later that day.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolences
1) Judy LePera will be forming a Benevelences Team in the near future.
Building and Grounds
For Session Action:

1) Susie Phend forwarded a request from 2nd Home to use Trinity’s church yard sometime this summer for a celebration day, with parachute games out front and tether ball, free play, and use of playground.  There would be no need to access the building other than bathroom facilities in the Commons, which could be accessed from the door at the front of Commons.  There would be no use of that area of church for 4 days after the event.  2nd Home is a subsidized agency/ministry of Muhlenberg Lutheran Church that provides after school and now day care services for Harrisonburg children,  Approved.
For Information:
a) Construction on church renovations are progressing as scheduled. 

b) Demolition completed

c) Plumbing and former bathroom converted to church office alcove

d) Drywall installed

e) Trim work nearly done

f) New drop ceiling in

g) New lighting installed

h) Painting has begun

i) Remainder of schedule:

a. 6/15-19 painting        

b. 6/22-23 electrical trim out

c. 6/24-July 3 miscellaneous days/overflow schedule

d. 7/6-14 flooring

e. 7/15 clean up

2) Insurance companies are still discussing uncovered fees, e.g., depreciation costs. Valley Roofing’s Mr. Marin is attempting to have this resolved before he makes his decision on possible financial assistance to Trinity. 

3) Grounds continue to be well maintained by Paul Klemt and Stuart Davis.
Communication and Outreach

No report
Finance Team






Linda Bradley

For Information:
1) May Treasurer’s Report:  The May report shows that we had a YTD actual income of $176,456, in comparison with a YTD anticipated income of $107,650.  This gives us a positive income flow of $68,806, which reflects receipt of insurance payments for the water damage, plus contributions to special offerings and several memorial gifts.   Our YTD actual expenses were $157,256, in comparison with YTD anticipated expenses of $131,769 – a total of $25,487 more than anticipated.  May expense figures include a Sanctuary House Church donation out of additional Myrtle Funds, some initial expenses for the water damage to our church house, and the transfer of insurance payments for this damage to our cash reserves.

2) Audit/Review of 2019 books: This is on hold until renovations are complete and we have access to the church house again. 

3) Update on the market and our investments:  We met with Michael Swinson, our Edward Jones representative.  This has been a very volatile year on the stock market, with the market down 35% in late March but a quick rebound after that.  He said we should expect considerable fluctuations throughout the year. 

a) Status of the Skip Whitmore Scholarship Fund:  The fund currently stands at $67,999.59, down just 1% so far this year.  We have sufficient income to support anticipated $500 scholarships for the coming academic year.  This is an advisory account that is actively managed by Edward Jones.  Its investments are approximately 50% growth and 50% fixed items, which should lead to less volatility.
b) Water damage to church house:  We reviewed the current figures and estimates for repair of the water damage and renovation upgrades.  Michael agreed that any costs for Trinity could come from one of our Church Cash Reserve Accounts.
4) 2020 Scholarship Applications:  We approved $500 scholarships for the following persons:  Laura Ruple – Music, Brent Arbogast – Parish Nurse, Dalil Arborefas – Skip Whitmore, Mirsi Arborefas – Skip Whitmore, Caroline Kempfer – Skip Whitmore; and Julian Wilson – Skip Whitmore. Additional applications are anticipated by the June 30 deadline.
Nominating Committee

No report

Personnel Committee
1) Jeff Carr resigned from his position as Interim Pastoral Care Associate (Part-Time) to take a position at Sunnyside Retirement Community effective June 1.  The Session electronically approved a revised position description for Interim Pastoral Care Associates (Part-Time) and approved a request that Rebekah Nolt and Susie Phend serve together in this position, beginning on June 1.  The initial contract term will be three months and may be revised and/or renewed.  A copy of the position description is attached to these minutes.
2) The committee will be working in July on a job description for a technology intern.
Care and Compassion Team 





Frances
1) The team and other volunteers continue to call members regularly to check in with them.  Frances and Becca are working with Rebekah Nolt and Susie Phend to coordinate phone calls and cards.  
Presbytery Meeting: 



 


1) The May Presbytery meeting was cancelled. The August 22 Presbytery meeting will be held virtually.  A practice Presbytery meeting on Zoom is scheduled for June 30 to test out voting procedures, etc.  Linda is Trinity’s Ruling Elder Commissioner, and Mary is the alternate.  They will both attend the practice meeting.
Processing the Meeting:

Frances will ask Steve Rinehart to pursue purchase of a standing hand sanitizer.  Approximate cost is $250-500.  

Next Meeting: Sunday, July 26, 4pm – Bill Wilson will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:50 pm
Respectfully submitted,
_____________________________



_______________________________
Linda Bradley






Stephanie Sorge

Clerk of Session





Moderator
Attachment:  Position Description for Interim Pastoral Care Associates
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